MARYLAND REAL ESTATE COMMISSION

500 North Calvert Street

Baltimore, MD 21202

Mission: Protecting the health, safety, and welfare of the public 

through examination, licensing, and regulatory activities regarding real estate

BUSINESS MEETING MINUTES

MARCH 19, 2014, 10:30 a.m.

Highlights from the meeting:

Current license count 38,266
GF balance $1,459,432.10

Notice to CE providers

PSI updates

Brokers to meet with Commissioners

Youngblood, Thaler depart
D’Ambrosia re-appointed

Change to 09.11.02.01 proposed
PRESENT:


Commissioner J. Nicholas D’Ambrosia, Chair (Industry)


Commissioner Anne S. Cooke, Vice Chair (Industry)


Commissioner William Neary (Industry)


Commissioner Robin L. Pirtle (Consumer)
Commissioner Jeff Thaler (Consumer)


Commissioner Georgiana S. Tyler (Industry)


Commissioner Colette P. Youngblood (Consumer)


Elizabeth Trimble, AAG, Counsel


Katherine F. Connelly, Executive Director


J. Steven Long, Assistant Executive Director


Janet Morgan, Outreach Coordinator


Patricia Hannon, Education Administrator, Session Recorder 

ABSENT:

Commissioner Marla S. Johnson (Industry)

PUBLIC IN ATTENDANCE:


Mark Feinroth, MAR


Bob Johnston, AACAR


CALL TO ORDER:


J. Nicholas D’Ambrosia, Chair, called the meeting to order at 10:35 a.m.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES:


Motion (made by William Neary, seconded by Jeff Thaler) To approve the minutes of the February 19, 2014 business meeting.  Unanimous approval.

REPORT OF COMPLAINTS/ADMINISTRATIVE DISMISSALS:


Motion (made by Colette P. Youngblood, seconded by Georgiana S. Tyler) To approve the Administrative Dismissals for the month of March 2014.  Motion carried.

COMMITTEE REPORTS:

1. Education – Georgiana S. Tyler, Education Chair
· For the month of February 2014, PSI administered 516 salesperson and 56 broker exams, compared to 316 sales and 26 broker exams in February 2013.
· The Education Committee will meet again next month to go over the syllabus for the Agency class.

2. Legislative – In the absence of Marla S. Johnson, Legislative Chair, Legal Counsel Elizabeth Trimble gave a summary of various bills of interest.  At present, none that have passed affect MREC.  
COMMENTS FROM EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR:  Katherine F. Connelly
1. Current license count totals 38,266, of which 4,365 are brokers, 3,021 are associate brokers, 30,084 salespersons, 536 branch offices, 79 reciprocal brokers, 23 reciprocal associate brokers, and 157 reciprocal salespersons.  Of the total count, 2,074 are inactive.

2. The Guaranty Fund balance as of January 31, 2014 was $1,459,432.10 with payouts on claims totaling $8,070.39.
3. Outreach to the Industry:  Ms. Connelly taught a Commission Update class at the Harford County Association of Realtors and participated in the Prince George’s County broker/manager meeting.
4. Ms. Connelly will attend the ARELLO Mid-Year Meeting in San Diego, California from April 9-12.

5. Commissioners reviewed a final draft of a notice to continuing education providers.  The 15 minute exception is an option for education providers’ outlines only, not official MREC outlines.  No changes were made to the draft; the notice will be sent to Maryland continuing education providers.

6. The new national portion of the PSI salesperson and broker exams was implemented on March 1, 2014.  PSI notified pre-licensing providers in advance of this start date.
7. The PSA announcements/video series project is assigned to Towson University’s Center for Professional Studies which already has a working relationship with the Department.  A proposal is expected shortly, with filming possibly as early as August 1.  
8. The Legislative Audit is complete.  MREC had no major issues.  A minor issue involved closer collaboration with DLLR’s Fiscal Unit and the State’s Central Collection Unit.
9. Commissioners reviewed a draft letter inviting brokers (only) to meet with Commissioners.  The meetings will be held at various locations around the state between April 21 and June 26; each will be 3 hours and attendees will earn elective credit toward renewal.  Commissioners will give their agenda suggestions to Ms. Connelly.
10. The exam RFP is moving forward and is currently under review by the AG’s Office.  PSI’s contract expires in October.
11. Two Consumer Members have been appointed:  Karen Baker from Frederick and Liliana Robeson from Hagerstown.  Both will attend the April 16, 2014 business meeting.

12. Commissioner Youngblood’s term ended some time ago but she has graciously stayed on until a replacement was available.  Commissioner Thaler is resigning to run for City Council in Ocean City.

13. With Ms. Hannon’s retirement on April 30, there will be staffing changes.  Charlene Faison (Licensing) will move to Education; John West (Complaints) will move to Licensing; and Dawn Mazzaferro will move into the Complaint position.   Ms. Mazzaferro’s replacement and a receptionist will be hired.

14. DLLR has transitioned to Google mail.  Employee addresses are first name dot last name @Maryland.gov.  Updated list of Commissioners and staff will be available next month.

15. Since October 2011, all licenses must complete continuing education hours to renew, even licensees who are inactive or want to renew inactive.   Without the required hours, a license expires.  Ms. Connelly brought up a request from staff to exempt inactives from CE until ready to reactivate.  Commissioners took this under advisement for the 2015 legislative session.   Deadline to vote on proposed legislation items will be the June business meeting.

16. Panel 2 requested an article in the next newsletter on a broker’s responsibility when an affiliate is operating a property management company.  In a case the panel reviewed today, the rental property was listed through the broker; the relationship began with the broker’s office but ended in the affiliate’s property management company.  This case is another example of property management activities which expose the GF fund to a payout.  Commissioners will consider what legislation would be appropriate to propose for the 2015 session.
COMMENTS FROM COUNSEL:    Elizabeth Trimble

Counsel asked to meet with the Education Committee, Ms. Connelly, and staff to begin discussion of laws or regulations which may be needed to accept the turnover of some of MHEC’s responsibilities to MREC.  Ms. Connelly will contact MHEC to learn the current status of their plans.
COMMENTS FROM CHAIR:  J. Nicholas D’Ambrosia
1. The Chair announced his re-appointment to a new 4-year term to 5-31-2017.   Mr. D’Ambrosia has served as a Commissioner since 6-1-2005.
2. The Chair thanked Ms. Youngblood and Mr. Thaler for their years of commitment and time attending meetings, reviewing case files, and serving at panels and hearings.  All present said the same.

UNFINISHED BUSINESS:

Draft regulations 09.11.02.01 to require licensed referrals - Following up on Commissioners’ request [January 15, 2014 minutes], Ms. Trimble drafted a regulation to require licensees, who decide to offer the names of service providers to a buyer or seller, to first verify that the State license to perform those services is current.   After discussion, Motion (made by Georgiana S. Tyler, seconded by Anne S. Cooke) To approve the draft as written with one minor change.  All in favor; Motion passed.   
ADJOURNMENT:


There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 11:55 a.m.   The next monthly business meeting is Wednesday, April 16, 2014.

APPROVED AS PRESENTED ____________________________________________________







J. Nicholas D’Ambrosia, Chairperson
APPROVED AS AMENDED ______________________________________________________







J. Nicholas D’Ambrosia, Chairperson
